WIND RIVER/SWEETWATER RIVER LOCAL SAGE-GROUSE WORKING GROUP 

April 22, 2008 DRAFT MEETING MINUTES

ATTENDANCE: Steve Platt (Chairperson), Pat Hnilicka, Stan Harter, Sue Oberlie, Lani Malmberg, Jack Welch, Western Thayer, and Jim Haverkamp.

ABSENT: Rob Philp, Dave Vaughan, Mickey Asbell, Tom Abernathy, and Bill Skelton.

PUBLIC: Patty Slack, Gale Patricelli, and Jessica Blickley

The meeting began at 9:12 AM and ended about 2:45 PM and was held at the Wyoming Game and Fish office in Lander.  Meeting minutes from the 03/19/08 meeting were reviewed.  Two of the 3 energy company names were incorrect.  The time for the next meeting was identified as Wednesday and should have stated Tuesday.  All were corrected for the record.

Pat Hnilicka reported again on his follow-up discussions with Meredith Taylor regarding her joining the group as a Conservation representative.  As stated previously, she has reviewed the charter and ground rules documents and is willing to work within the consensus process.  Pat called to invite her to today’s meeting; however, she has apparently reached the time of year that she is unavailable until next fall.  The members of the working group present felt it was time to accept her as a member of the group.  When originally formed, the group had 16 members and currently has 13.  With Meredith, the group would consist of 14 members.  Steve will contact members not present at the meeting for consensus.

Sue Oberlie reported that the BLM is evaluating changes to their lek and nesting buffer requirements.  In the past leks were protected from disturbance by a ¼ mile buffer drawn from the center point of the lek.  For large leks this did not proved a true ¼ mile buffer.  The proposed change would extend the buffer out from the outside edge of a 2 dimensional area drawn to define the outside edge of the lek complex.  Also, the 2-mile buffer around each lek to protect nesting areas may be extended to 3 miles.

Sue said that Tony Malmberg’s rest and rotation grazing research now shows that 180 days of rest is too short and is now estimated it to be greater than 700 days of rest.  Sue also mentioned that Lani Malmberg sold her goats.

Lani mentioned meeting Dr. Warren Porter of the Univ. of Wisconsin – Madison at a conference.  Apparently Dr. Porter is highly involved with remote sensing and has been working to model and predict population numbers of specific species and predict when and where the species will utilize available habit as mapped by satellite.

On-going projects were discussed.  The Lysite telemetry study has now placed all 30 of its satellite transmitters on sage grouse.  The project is being funded by industry (i.e., EnCana, Conoco-Philips, and Noble Energy) and coordinated by the Lander BLM.  Mortality of one sage grouse has occurred.  The transmitter was recovered and placed on another bird.  Some group members were concerned about access to the data/reports.  Sue assured the group that the information would be available since BLM and WGFD will get copies of all reports.  Pat asked if there were any transmitters left over from the project, could they be re-used in other projects.

The proposed weed eradication project on the Yellowstone Ranch and surrounding areas is currently on hold, pending progress from the Fremont County Weed & Pest District (FCW&P).  Weed invasion extends upstream and affects Tom Abernathy’s and Colby Erickson’s grazing lands as well.  Tom previously agreed to be involved in the project due to his close proximity.  Stan mentioned that it may be better for the weed treatment to resume starting upstream and work intensively downstream in an effort to reduce the size and extent of the weed infested area with the ultimate goal of eradication.  Sue stated that the area is in the Pogo Agie Weed Management Area and that there are 3 management areas (MA) in the county (i.e., also the Lower Wind River MA and Dubois/Crowheart MA).  Also, weed control helps the fishery, sage grouse, and other wildlife species.

Repair of the Sheep Mtn. guzzler was again discussed; however, the site was recently found to be inaccessible due to drifted snow and mud.  The planned problem diagnosis and cost estimate are; therefore, not yet available.

The noise/behavior study group is near completion of its 3rd study year. Gale Patricelli, and Jessica Blickley presented a brief program with laptop played video, data tables, and voiceprint of a strutting male.  Of interest was that generally the strutting males that successfully breed hold back their full strutting effort until females visit the lek.  Younger males strut full speed and later are fatigued. Strutting response to the robot hen grouse was less compared to a live female.  In 2007 there was approximately a 20% decline in male lek attendance compared to 2006 and even lower for hens.  On the sound front, some cock grouse are producing 2 sounds simultaneously, which should not happen.  A sound expert will be consulted in an attempt to solve this puzzle.

Stan Harter identified that some $39,000 remains uncommitted for projects that needs to be expended by next September.  Stan relayed that a few members of the group met as planned since the last meeting to further discuss Tom Abernathy’s project proposal.  Later, Tom decided to withdraw it from consideration.  No other proposals were available for review at that time.

Two new project proposals were received and reviewed during the meeting.  The first was a request for the purchase of additional satellite transmitters and satellite access time (i.e., data spooling & access) for the mostly industry funded sage grouse movement/habitat use-seasonal habit study which started this spring near Lysite, WY (see earlier discussion).  The second proposal was a request to purchase sage grouse “escape ramps” to be installed in the edge of livestock watering tanks.  If a grouse enters a tank for water it can paddle with its wings and float for awhile, but being wet and unable to fly or even climb the smooth walls, drowning results.  The total for the two requests was just slightly more than the amount available.  The group discussed options and agreed to accept both requests with modification, that is, to fund 5 transmitters with satellite time for each (i.e., instead of 6) so that a good supply of escape ramps (mostly fiberglass) can still be obtained for installation this summer.  Stan will: (1) re-draft the escape ramp proposal based on the most recent cost information he obtained and (2) begin to obtain landowner and/or grazing lessee consent for installing ramps this summer.  Steve & Sue will draft a letter to Matthew Dzialak (i.e., transmitter proposal contact) to explain why the full monetary request is not being accepted by the working group at this time.

Next a workday was discussed for the working group to split up into teams to repair, replace and install new escape ramps once received.  Jack Welch pointed out that there is a large variation in the design of water tanks; thus, several designs of ramps are needed.  Jim H mentioned that the NRCS has received its order of ramps.  Stan mentioned that the life of the expanded metal type ramp might be extended if they were first dipped in a rubber coating.

The next meeting date will be established later after the state-wide announcement to solicit more project proposals for all 8 working groups is made (i.e., mid-May to mid-June).  Any proposals recommended by the group and accepted by the WGFD Commission will be funded with monies appropriated by the Legislature for the biennium beginning July 1, 2008.  The main agenda items for the next meeting are to approve the past meeting minutes, to determine whether to fill the group member vacancy with Ms. Taylor, review and, if appropriate, fund additional project proposals.

TO DO LIST:

-Steve will contact members not present at the meeting for consensus regarding Meredith Taylor as a replacement group member.

-Stan will: (1) re-draft the escape ramp proposal & (2) begin to obtain landowner and/or grazing lessee consent for installing ramps this summer.

-Steve & Sue will draft a letter to Matthew Dzialak (i.e., transmitter proposal contact) to explain why the full monetary request for transmitters was not accepted by the working group at this time.

-Steve to remember to bring snacks to the next and future meetings!!

